By fax & post




AL/LS

11 December 2003

Craig McCorriston

Strategic Planning Manager

West Lothian Council

Council Offices

Linlithgow

EH49 7EZ

Dear Craig

West Lothian Council 

Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance: Affordable Housing

Thank you for providing Homes for Scotland with an opportunity to comment on the  draft of the your Council’s Supplementary Planning Guidance on Affordable Housing.

As you know Homes for Scotland has recently published a consultative document on affordable housing.  Before publishing that document we consulted extensively with our member companies, with senior public sector policy makers and with experts in Scottish Planning Law.  In addition the Opinion of senior counsel has obtained regarding the legality of a delivery mechanism which makes it a requirement of every private housing proposal that a specific proportion of the total number of units is affordable.

Homes for Scotland has concluded that such a policy may be open to challenge in the courts because:

1.
It is unlawful to reject an otherwise acceptable housing proposal because it does not contain an affordable housing element.

2.
There is no nexus between a planning application for a housing development and the need for affordable housing.  Such need exists irrespective of the planning application.

3.
Affordable housing need does not arise as a consequence of a planning application for mainstream housing, therefore there is no detriment to be remedied.

4.
It is inappropriate for a planning authority to attempt to coerce a developer to enter into a Section 75 Agreement to provide affordable housing.  A planning authority should not withhold consent for the mainstream housing pending an agreement on the provision of affordable homes.  This would be tantamount to selling a planning consent.  

Homes for Scotland recognises that it is in the interests of both its member companies and local planning authorities to see a range of houses, including affordable houses and starter homes, built within all housing market areas.  To that end we believe that the following framework can allow developers and planning authorities to move forward:

(i)
It is acceptable for a planning authority to identify specific land releases for affordable housing.  

Consequently, where supported by a robust and tested housing needs assessment, it would also be appropriate for your authority to require a proportion of the land on development sites to be made available for affordable housing which may or may not be built by the developer.

(ii)
It would be appropriate to enter into a Section 75 Agreement to make part of the land of a development site available for affordable housing at a valuation appropriate to that development purpose.   Local authorities do not have the power to require a capital asset to be transferred at lesser or zero value, and any land for affordable housing should be transferred on the basis of an independent valuation for such land.

(iii)
If a Section 75 Agreement is to be used to reserve land for affordable housing purposes any agreement to develop that land must stand separate from the consent for the housing covered by the original planning application.

(iv)
While, by law, developers cannot be coerced into providing affordable housing, where there is mutual agreement and mutual benefit for social and or commercial reasons, offsite provision or commuted payments would be in order.  Commuted payments should relate only to costs associated with the land purchase and not the provision of affordable houses.

(v)
There are clear advantages for both the public sector and private developers in seeing development proceed in a phased and orderly manner which seeks to integrate the design of all housing elements in any development.  There is no reason why integrated developments should not proceed either on the basis of a partnership with an RSL or by allowing the developer to utilise the reduced values for the land allocated for affordable housing to build out an appropriate range of starter homes.

Homes for Scotland takes the view that Section 5 of your supplementary planning guidance as presently drafted is open to challenge and would act as a major obstacle to the successful procurement of affordable housing.

Specifically we would ask that the reference in the first 2 bullet points to “provision of fully completed affordable housing” be deleted and replaced with a reference to “land for affordable housing”.

We accept that you may wish to make reference to the development of any land so allocated either (1) by an RSL to provide social rented accommodation or, (2) by a developer utilising the lower land values to procure other forms of affordable houses or starter homes.

With reference to the 3rd bullet point, Homes for Scotland does not accept that West Lothian Council has statutory powers that would allow it to obtain land from a developer at nil value and at some later date return that same asset to the developer at market value.  If your objective is to “bank” any land identified for affordable housing for a period of 5 years, then it would be open to you to enter into an agreement that the land so identified should be held by the vendor to be made available for transfer, at an agreed independent valuation, to an RSL for a period of 5 years and, if at the end of that 5 year period no RSL could proceed with the development, the land would be available for the development of mainstream housing.

In respect of the 4th bullet point Homes for Scotland does not accept that West Lothian Council should seek to profit from the holding of monies on account.  If monies transferred to the Council have not been used for their intended purposes such contributions should be returned with the interest accrued.

In considering the draft supplementary guidance Homes for Scotland has examined your Council’s needs assessment.

We would wish to submit observations on the Needs Assessment and I would hope to send those comments to you next week.

I trust that the above comments are helpful and I would be happy to provide additional comment on any matter dealt with in this letter or to meet with you and your colleagues if you felt that would assist in the development of your Supplementary Planning Guidance.

Yours sincerely

Allan Lundmark

Director of Planning & Communications

